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ADVISORY AND FINANCE COMMITTEE

MEETING MINUTES 

Of

October 22, 2008
A meeting of the Advisory & Finance Committee was held on Wednesday, October 22, 2008.  The meeting was called to order by the Chairman, William Driscoll at 6:00 p.m. and was conducted Mayflower II meeting room at Plymouth Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street, Plymouth, Massachusetts.

PRESENT
Twelve members of the Committee were present: 

William Driscoll, Linda Benezra, Mathew Muratore, Richard Knox,  Dottie Gay, Cornelius Bakker, Peter McMahon, Robert Nassau, Larry Rubin John Moody, James Sweeney and Michael Vernazzaro.
ABSENT
Three members of the Committee were absent: 
Christopher Morse, Christopher Merrill, Patricia Whalen,

AGENDA ITEMS 
Fall Annual Town Meeting Warrant Articles Hearings:

ARTICLE 7 –TAX INCREMENT FINANCING AGREEMENT 
Denis Hanks presented information regarding the Tax Increment Financing agreement between the Town and Plymouth Rock Studios.  
There was discussion regarding the base value of the property for tax purposes and how the value be based in 2010.  Mr. Hanks indicated the base value in FY2010 would be the value of Waverly Oaks property of which is approximately 9-million.  Mr. Bakker inquired about the numbers on the chart and asked if they are present value.  Mr. Hanks said the numbers “hypothetical” and a best estimate has been used, the actual value would not be available until the assessors assess the property. 



ECONOMIC AND FISCAL IMPACT ANALYSIS

Judy Barrett representative from Community Opportunities Group presented information on the Economic and Fiscal Impact Analysis.  Richard Knox inquired about the major differences between the various versions of the report.  Ms. Barrett said she struggled with the assignment of police costs that was a major difference in the draft reports.  Peter McMahon spoke of the additional cost for police services, which will not affect the operating costs until the project is complete.  Ms. Barrett indicated the Studios would have security on site as well as fire safety services on site.  

Mr. Sweeney arrived at 6:55p.m. 

John Moody spoke of public safety and asked about the full time equivalents in the fire dept.  Ms. Barrett indicated there would be eight fire fighters and a fire inspector.  Mr. Moody asked about increases in public safety because of “paparazzi.”  Ms. Barrett said she was not aware of increased incidents regarding public safety but would provide information regarding such instances.  Ms. Barrett spoke of instituting fire safety guidelines, which could be developed in conjunction with the California Fire Safety Commission.  Mr. Sylvia said the Chief has begun to do outreach with the State Fire Marshall to in anticipation of PRS.  

Ms. Gay inquired about impact studies with respect to the airport.  Mr. Sylvia said Mr. Maher the Airport manager spoke about the Airport Master Plan, it is anticipated that most of the flights will go to Logan, TF Greene and the Hyannis airport.  However, it is anticipated that approximately 2 to 4 additional flights per week would by the impact to the airport. 

Ms. Benezra expressed concerns with the 75% TIF.  Mr. Sylvia said that any TIF is a negotiation.  Mr. Sylvia added, “We first needed to understand the financial impact and then determine the percentage of the TIF that would allow for successful negotiations.”  Bill Wynn presented, from his point of view, how PRS arrived at seventy-five percent.  He indicated that originally, PRS wanted a 140% TIF but upon working with the direct and contingent liability and risk to the Studio, they determined based on revenue projections and costs to operate a facility, that a 75% TIF would be workable for the Studio.    
Mr. Moody clarified Mr. Wynn’s statement, that a 75% TIF is a hard number from the perspective of the Studio.  Mr. Wynn stated, “Yes.” 
Larry Rubin arrived at 7:28 p.m.

MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING
Mark Sylvia presented information regarding the Memorandum of Understanding.    
Mr. McMahon inquired about the payment of debt services.  Attorney Lauren Goldberg said under the Memorandum of Understanding, Plymouth Rock Studios has agreed to pay to the town any shortfall that may occur.  Ms. Goldberg said the MOU is the backstop for the TIF, in other words if the project does not meet expectations, then through the MOU, Plymouth Rock Studios will guarantee to the town, its ability to pay.  Mr. Hanks said if revenues exceed the debt service then the bond and debt service go away.
Mr. Driscoll inquired about a bankruptcy of Plymouth Rock Studios and what position would the town take if there were such an occurrence.  Ms. Goldberg said she would review the I-Cubed legislation regarding such instances.  There was also discussion of which document would be the primary document.  Ms. Goldberg the Memorandum of Understanding is a secondary document, based on statute the TIF would be the primary document.  
Linda Benezra inquired about “eminent domain” and asked who would be responsible for the cost of takings.  Ms. Goldberg said the eminent domain clause is in place for infrastructure and stated, “Most of the agreement is conceptual,” as the project, proceeds there will be more opportunity for negotiations of financial impact.  Mr. Sylvia said there has been not analysis of the financial impact for eminent domain.  
Ms. Benezra asked about the conservation land being part of the 1000 acres parcel.  Mr. Sylvia said 89 acres of town owned land was identified for future conservation purposes.  

Mr. Wynn said it is important to keep in perspective the PRS will in studio operations, will be able to cover the I-Cubed costs, and said they felt that a 75% TIF was a fair compromise.  
Souther Barnes, town meeting member, precinct 4 inquired about the jobs and wondered if they will all be union.  Mr. Wynn said the Studio would be a union facility however there will be certain jobs that will not fall under union contracts.  Some jobs such as executives will not fall under union contact.  Mr. Wynn said the objective is to have a highly trained shop and give priority by qualifications and talent.  PRS is in the process of instituting training so that people will possess the necessary skill set and PRS will be able to place them.
The committee recessed at 8:20 pm.  The committee reconvened at 8:31 p.m.
Mathew Muratore moved to reconsider Article 18 - MEPOD. 

James Sweeney, second.  The motion carries unanimously.
Discussion: 

There was discussion regarding the TIF being at 75%.  Mr. Muratore said he had hoped the TIF would be more in the range of 60% to 70%.  Mr. McMahon said he was comfortable with the 75% TIF.  Mr. Sweeney encouraged the committee to vote in favor of the TIF since the MOU is clearly one sided and favors the town. 
Mr. Knox expressed disappointment that he has still not been provided with accurate information.  Ms. Benezra stated her agreement with Mr. Knox, said this is a “multifaceted project,” she added, “I am uncomfortable with the 75% TIF,” and said, “I will not be able to support it.”  Cornelius Bakker indicated with such a small percentage increase in tax revenue to the town he would not support the motion.  
Robert Nassau said the documents are well crafted and said it makes great sense for the Town although he would like to see the TIF at less than 75%, but there are safeguards that will protect the town and after ten years the town will receive substantial tax revenue.
Larry Rubin also said he was not happy with the 75% TIF however, he indicated his support.  

Michael Vernazzaro was in agreement with Linda Benezra and added, “The TIF is not simple nor cut and dry.”  He wondered what are the opportunities costs that may be lost because of the TIF and would like to see a more revenue neutral situation however will be in support of the article.

Mathew Muratore encouraged the Committee not to be short sited.  Mr. Moody said he agreed with Ms. Benezra that this is a TIF like no other; however, he indicated he would be in support.   

William Driscoll commented on the tax dollars being received currently from the property being $58,000 the Plymouth Rock Studios comes in and provides the town immediately with $1.  4 million.  Mr. Driscoll said with careful management the town can control the costs and immediately after construction, this will be positive with a huge economic potential for jobs and other benefits.  He encouraged the Committee to vote positively.
Mathew Muratore moved to approve the MEPOD as presented. 
James Sweeney, second.  The motion carries (10-0-1).  Richard Knox abstained. 
Mathew Muratore moved to approve the TIF as presented. 
Robert Nassau, second.  The motion carries (8-3-0) Richard Knox, Linda Benezra, and Cornelius Bakker voting in opposition.
ADJOURNMENT
Linda Benezra moved for adjournment.

John Moody, second.  The motion for adjournment carries unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 8:58 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,
Pamela L. Borgatti
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